
 
 

Agenda – City Council Meeting September 18, 2017 
Page 1 of 4 

 

CITY COUNCIL MEETING  
 
MUNICIPAL COMPLEX, EILEEN DONDERO FOLEY COUNCIL CHAMBERS, PORTSMOUTH, NH 
DATE:  MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 18, 2017           TIME: 6:00 PM 

 

A G E N D A  
 

• 6:00PM – PUBLIC DIALOGUE 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER 
II. ROLL CALL 
III. INVOCATION 
IV. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 
PRESENTATIONS 
 
1. Revaluation Impact Analysis & Estimated Tax Rate 
 
2. Impact Fees 
 

V. ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES (There are no minutes on for acceptance this evening) 
 
VI. PUBLIC DIALOGUE SUMMARY 
 
VII. PUBLIC HEARING AND VOTES ON ORDINANCES AND/OR RESOLUTIONS 
 

A. PUBLIC HEARING/ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION AMENDING THE ELDERLY 
EXEMPTION LIMIT FROM PROPERTY TAX BASED ON ASSESSED VALUE FOR 
QUALIFYING TAXPAYERS: 
 

Age 65-74  $125,000.00, Increase of $5,000.00 
Age 75-79  $175,000.00, Increase of $15,000.00 
Age 80+   $225,000.00, Increase of $25,000.00 

 
• PRESENTATION 
• CITY COUNCIL QUESTIONS  
• PUBLIC HEARING SPEAKERS 
• ADDITIONAL COUNCIL QUESTIONS AND DELIBERATIONS 

 
(Sample motion – move to adopt the Resolution amending the Elderly Exemption 
Limit from Property Tax Based on Assessed Value for Qualifying Taxpayers) 

 
VIII. APPROVAL OF GRANTS/DONATIONS 
 

A. *Acceptance of Donation to the Coalition Legal Fund 
• Town of Rye - $5,000.00 

(Anticipated action – move to approve and accept the donation, as listed to be 
placed in the Coalition Legal Fund) 



 
 

Agenda – City Council Meeting September 18, 2017 
Page 2 of 4 

 

 
IX. CONSENT AGENDA 
 

(ANTICIPATED ACTION - MOVE TO ADOPT CONSENT AGENDA) 
 

A. Letter from Kaity Stanton, Big Brothers Big Sisters of New Hampshire, requesting 
permission to close Pleasant Street on Saturday, June 16, 2018 from 3:00 p.m. – 6:00 
p.m. for the Annual Stiletto Sprint (Rain Date Sunday, June 17, 2018) 

 
B. Request for License to Install Projecting Sign from Joe Kelly owner of Joe’s Pizza for 

property located at 124 Congress Street (Anticipated action – move to approve the 
aforementioned Projecting Sign License as recommended by the Planning 
Director, and further, authorize the City Manager to execute the License 
Agreement for this request)  
 
Planning Director’s Stipulations:  
• The license shall be approved by the Legal Department as to content and form;  
 
• Any removal or relocation of projecting sign, for any reason, shall be done at no 
cost to the City; and  
 
• Any disturbance of a sidewalk, street or other public infrastructure resulting 
from the installation, relocation or removal of the projecting sign, for any reason 
shall be restored at no cost to the City and shall be subject to review and 
acceptance by the Department of Public Works 

 
C. Request for License to Install Projecting Sign from John Murdock owner of Marketplace 

Home Mortgage for property located at 77 Hanover Street (Anticipated action – move 
to approve the aforementioned Projecting Sign License as recommended by the 
Planning Director, and further, authorize the City Manager to execute the License 
Agreement for this request)  
 
Planning Director’s Stipulations:  
• The license shall be approved by the Legal Department as to content and form;  
 
• Any removal or relocation of projecting sign, for any reason, shall be done at no 
cost to the City; and  
 
• Any disturbance of a sidewalk, street or other public infrastructure resulting 
from the installation, relocation or removal of the projecting sign, for any reason 
shall be restored at no cost to the City and shall be subject to review and 
acceptance by the Department of Public Works 

 
D. Request for License to Install Projecting Sign from Diane Crespo owner of Diane 

Crespo Fine Art Gallery for property located at 92 Pleasant Street (Anticipated action 
– move to approve the aforementioned Projecting Sign License as recommended 
by the Planning Director, and further, authorize the City Manager to execute the 
License Agreement for this request)  
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Planning Director’s Stipulations:  
• The license shall be approved by the Legal Department as to content and form;  
 
• Any removal or relocation of projecting sign, for any reason, shall be done at no 
cost to the City; and  
 
• Any disturbance of a sidewalk, street or other public infrastructure resulting 
from the installation, relocation or removal of the projecting sign, for any reason 
shall be restored at no cost to the City and shall be subject to review and 
acceptance by the Department of Public Works 

 
E. Letter from Laurie Mantegari, Scarecrows of the Port Committee, requesting permission 

to place scarecrows in designated locations throughout the Downtown Area (Sample 
motion – move to refer to the Acting City Manager with power) 

 
X. PRESENTATION & CONSIDERATION OF WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS & PETITIONS 
 

(See E-mail Correspondence) 
 

XI. REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS FROM CITY OFFICALS 
 

A. ACTING CITY MANAGER 
 

Acting City Manager’s Items Which Require Action: 
 
1. Request for Ratification of an Intergovernmental Agreement between the New 

Hampshire Division of Homeland Security and Emergency Management and the 
Community of Portsmouth, New Hampshire 

 
2. Request for Authorization to Accept Utility Easement Re: 4 Sylvester Street 
 
3. City Appointments to Cancer Cluster and Drinking Water Commissions 
 
4. 299 Vaughan Street 
 
5. Report Back Re: Toxic-Free Weed Control Resolution 
 
Acting City Manager’s Informational Items: 
 
1. Events Listing 
2. Memorial Bridge Lighting Policy 
3. Report Back Re: Sagamore Bridge Jumping 
4. Report Back Re: 2017 Annual Department Inspection’s Report 
5. Letter from NH DOT Re: Acceptance into the Type II Highways Noise Abatement 

Program 
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B. MAYOR BLALOCK 
 
1. Appointment to be Considered: 

• Reappointment of Ronald Zolla to the Economic Development Commission 
2. *Appointments to be Voted: 

• Appointment of Richard Katz to the Library Board of Trustees 
• Reappointment of Stephanie Hausman to the Library Board of Trustees 
• Reappointment of Donald Margeson to the Library Board of Trustees 
• Reappointment of Sarah Lachance to the Economic Development Commission 

3. Resignation – John Mayer from the Historic District Commission 
 
C. ASSISTANT MAYOR SPLAINE 
 
1. Revisiting North Cemetery Wall Placement 
 
D. COUNCILOR LOWN 
 
1. Parking and Traffic Safety Committee Meeting of September 7, 2017 (Sample motion – 

move to approve and accept the minutes of the September 7, 2017 Parking and 
Traffic Safety Committee meeting) 

 
E. COUNCILOR SPEAR 
 
1. Fire Department Study Committee 
 
F. COUNCILOR DENTON 
 
1. Offshore Wind Development Resolution 
 

XII. MISCELLANEOUS/UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
XIII. ADJOURNMENT 

 
KELLI L. BARNABY, MMC, CMC, CNHMC 
CITY CLERK 
 

*Indicates Verbal Report 
 
INFORMATIONAL ITEMS 
 
(There are no items under this section of the Agenda) 
 

NOTICE TO THE PUBLIC WHO ARE HEARING IMPAIRED: Please contact Dianna Fogarty at 603-610-7270 one-week 
prior to the meeting for assistance.    





 
THE CITY OF PORTSMOUTH 

TWO THOUSAND SEVENTEEN 
PORTSMOUTH, NEW HAMPSHIRE 

 
 
 
 

RESOLUTION # - 2017 
 
BE IT RESOLVED: 
 

Pursuant to RSA 72:39-b the City hereby amends the elderly exemption limit 
from property tax based on assessed value for qualifying taxpayers: 
 

Ages 65-74 $125,000.00, Increase of $5,000.00 
Ages 75-79 $175,000.00, Increase of $15,000.00 
Ages 80+ $225,000.00, Increase of $25,000.00 

 
THAT this Resolution shall take effect upon its passage. 
 
 
 

APPROVED: 
 
 

________________________ 
JACK BLALOCK, MAYOR 

 
 
ADOPTED BY THE CITY COUNCIL: 
, 2017 
 
 
_________________________________ 
KELLI L. BARNABY, MMC, CNHMC 
CITY CLERK 
 
 
 
NOTE:  This exemption is effective for the tax year April 1, 2017. 
 

 



 

 

                                    

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

September 7, 2017 
 
Mayor Jack Blalock  
Portsmouth City Council 
1 Junkins Avenue  
Portsmouth, NH 03801 
 
Dear Mayor Blalock and the Portsmouth City Council, 
 
Big Brothers Big Sisters of New Hampshire would like to respectfully request approval to 
close Pleasant Street on Saturday, June 16, 2018 from 3pm – 6pm for the Annual Stiletto 
Sprint.  We further request to reserve the following Sunday, June 17, 2018 for a rain date. 
  
Our Young Philanthropists for Mentoring (YP4M) Committee will be organizing the Stiletto Sprint 
once again.  The YP4M Committee is a group of young professionals who help raise financial 
support and awareness for Big Brothers Big Sisters of New Hampshire.   
 
This year’s Stiletto Sprint was our most successful to date, raising funds for our mentoring 
programs while garnering positive media coverage for the City and awareness of the agency.  All 
proceeds from this event will support Big Brothers Big Sisters’ mission to provide children facing 
adversity with strong and enduring, professionally supported, one-to-one relationships that 
change their lives for the better, forever. 
 
Big Brothers Big Sisters of New Hampshire will work with your Council and the Fire and Police 
Departments to make this a successful and minimally disruptive event.  We will require every 
participant to sign a release of liability waiver as well.   
 
Please know that our agency is willing to work with your Council to select an alternative date 
and/or time and/or street to host this event if necessary. 
 
If you have any questions regarding this proposal, please contact me at kstanton@bbbsnh.org 
or 603-430-1140 x 1001.  We look forward to continued collaboration with the City of Portsmouth. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Kaity Stanton 
Special Events Manager 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Headquarters: 4 Greenleaf Woods Drive #201, Portsmouth, NH 03801  (603) 430-1140 
Greater Keene: 310 Marlboro Street, Keene, NH  03431  (603) 352-9536 

Greater Nashua & Salem: One Positive Place, Nashua, NH  03060  (603) 883-4851 

mailto:kstanton@bbbsnh.org
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CITY COUNCIL E-MAILS 

September 6, 2017 – September 14, 2017 

SEPTEMBER 18, 2017 CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

Below is the result of your feedback form.  It was submitted by Kaitlin Deyo (kaitlindeyo@gmail.com) on 
Thursday, September 7, 2017 at 17:53:36 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
address: 132 Middle Street, Apt 8 
 
comments: Good evening Mayor and Councilors, 
 
My name is Kaitlin Deyo, I am an employee of Prescott Park Arts Festival and a resident of Portsmouth. I am 
writing to you, my elected officials, to alert you of recent changes regarding the gating system of the Water 
Street lot. Since I began working with the Festival in 2013 there has been restricted access across Water 
Street. My understanding of this was to keep unauthorized, unfamiliar, and dangerous drivers from accessing 
a dead-end lot in the middle of the Park. As you know, Prescott Park is frequented by hundreds of people on 
any given day, peaking during the summer season with the multiple children’s camps that take place or visit 
there. Prior to this season, the existing system was a length of aircraft cable with caution tape hanging from 
it, connected with a clip on the left side. Throughout this season, DPW has attempted multiple variations of 
this with little success and the current version is why I am contacting you today. 
 
Upon arrival this morning, the chain was once again replaced with a new system. The chain is heavy and was 
under more tension than normal, connected on the left side with an oval screw lock and the right side is a 
hook used for heavy duty rigging or construction purposes. I had to pull out my crescent wrench to loosen 
the screw lock, since it was too tight to hand loosen, and release some tension before pulling the new hook 
down. Furthermore, not only is there no caution tape attached to it, but the initially painted orange chain is 
now virtually invisible since all of the paint has chipped off. To further illustrate this point, two cars that I 
know of have already driven into the chain and drove off. This is concerning for a number of reasons.  
 
First and foremost, it is an absolute safety hazard. My main concern is for emergency vehicles trying to enter 
the Park. This access point is Gate 1, the Fire and Police department’s primary access point. In an emergency, 
this system greatly impedes the response time for an EMT or officer trying to get to the situation. Secondly, I 
have concerns for the safety of the staff of all of the organizations that utilize the lot. It is hard to lift and 
since it is under tension it is apt to land on someone’s foot. I nearly had that experience this morning and my 
fellow staff member has already has a nasty bruise on her hand from trying to take it down. Thirdly, I have 
concerns for people with disabilities being able to enter this ADA accessible lot.  
 
I understand that every system has its challenges, but this latest update seems to be much worse than any of 
its predecessors. Given recent world events and articles in the paper I understand the need for a more robust 
system, but the current set up is not a safe or realistic answer to those concerns. Please help in having this 
safety issue is addressed properly and in a timely manner. There must be a better option while still restricting 
access to keep the Park visitors safe. Please note that I come to you as a concerned Portsmouth resident. I do 
work at the Festival but I write on behalf of all those who are affected by this - all four tenants of the park, 
families who attend activities here, and unsuspecting drivers who will and already have driven into the chain 
and caused damage. 
 
Thank you for your time and hearing my concerns. 
 
Kaitlin 
 
includeInRecords: on 
 
Engage: Submit 

mailto:kaitlindeyo@gmail.com
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Below is the result of your feedback form.  It was submitted by Kaitlin Deyo (kaitlindeyo@gmail.com) on 
Sunday, September 10, 2017 at 15:16:58 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
address: 132 Middle Street 
comments: Good afternoon Mayor and Councilors, 
 
I have a simple update I wanted to share with you in regards to the Water Street Gate I contacted you about 
this past Thursday, September 7th.  
 
To further illustrate the severity of the issue, below is a link to a video I took of my fellow co-worker trying to 
get into the Water Street lot yesterday. 
 
https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B7YjDVq0bcLOX3dOU2hRQUZmeUE/view  
 
I did not plan to get such footage as I was simply teasing her to start off. We quickly realized, however, that 
the gate had been changed yet again since my email to you on Thursday. A kind stranger comes over to help 
my co-worker and even with his help they are unsuccessful in releasing the gate. I had to go to the other side 
and undo a new contraption to take the gate down. Our laughter at the ridiculous nature of the situation 
aside, I cannot imagine this is considered handicap accessible or a safe and acceptable emergency access 
point. I ask that you have this gate removed immediately and replaced with safe and realistic option. I do not 
wish to see any of the numerous dangers this presents to the public come to fruition. 
 
Thank you again for your time and consideration. 
 
Kaitlin Deyo 
Portsmouth Resident, PPAF Staff Member 
 
includeInRecords: on 
Engage: Submit 
___________________________________________________________________  
 
Below is the result of your feedback form.  It was submitted by Kate Harris (prized@comcast.net) on 
Thursday, September 7, 2017 at 16:51:22 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
address: 166 Clinton Street 
 
comments: This message is for City Councilor, Jim Splaine. 
 
Dear Jim, 
You led me to believe that you were going to address the issue of the products the city currently uses for it's 
weed control program at your 9/5/17 council meeting. In my capacity as the Northeast Distributor of the 
organic "Roots" products used by the tree and landscape industries, a business started by my late 
husband,Jeff Ott, founder of Northeast Shade Tree, I did some research at your bequest. I came up with some 
more natural products the city might wish to explore /consider for their weed control program in the future.  
With that in mind, I sent you some information, but have yet to receive any kind of response from you. 
Frankly, I'm a bit perplexed. You approached me about this concern in the first place.  Have I wasted my 
time?  
Some sort of response would not only be very much appreciated, but also the polite thing to do. 
Thank you. 
Kate Harris 
436 7512 
 
includeInRecords: on 
Engage: Submit 

mailto:kaitlindeyo@gmail.com
https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B7YjDVq0bcLOX3dOU2hRQUZmeUE/view
mailto:prized@comcast.net
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Below is the result of your feedback form.  It was submitted by John Werner (jwernernjit@gmail.com) on 
Friday, September 8, 2017 at 13:12:29 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
address: 8 Pearson Place 
 
comments: My wife Jane and I support this action.   Please do the right thing to protect our environment and 
everyone living in the Portsmouth area.   We need to do this now for our grand kids! 
 
includeInRecords: on 
 
Engage: Submit 
________________________________________________________  
Below is the result of your feedback form.  It was submitted by Marya Danihel (mdanihel@comcast.net) on 
Friday, September 8, 2017 at 13:57:29 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
address: 55 Gates St. 
 
comments: Hello-- I'm writing to urge the city council to stop the use of toxic pesticides and herbicides in 
Portsmouth. As a gardener, I know that full-strength ordinary white vinegar kills weeds just as well as the 
poisonous stuff. Don't be fooled into thinking that you have to purchase so-called "agricultural vinegar." That 
IS expensive, and in my experience, unnecessary. Thanks to Jim Splaine and the mayor for their leadership on 
this issue. 
 
includeInRecords: on 
Engage: Submit 
_______________________________________________________  
Below is the result of your feedback form.  It was submitted by Daphne Bureau 
(daphnebureau@comcast.net) on Friday, September 8, 2017 at 13:26:22 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
address: 372 Lang Road 
 
comments: To Whom it May Concern: 
 
And I certainly hope it DOES concern all of you - this recent tax re-evaluation and proposed increases.  You 
may or may not remember me but I was one of the people in the 140 Thornton  Street neighborhood who 
fought to keep 140 Thornton intact back in Feb of 2016.  Instead you as well as the zoning and building 
departments allowed it to be torn down and I cannot help myself here - one of the ugliest homes I have ever 
seen in this town is currently being erected across from my property.  If you don't believe me take a ride over 
sometime and check it out.  One of my main reasons for doing so was the following - a worry over increase in 
taxes.  You can review me on the video if you need a refresher.  Anyhow my point in this is that I own 2 
homes in this city.  Now with this proposed re-evaluation (even with the "proposed" decrease in the tax rate) 
each house goes up by $1100/yearly.  I am tired of the City of Portsmouth reaching into it's citizens pockets 
to take whatever the endless greed appears to allow at the moment.   I went to my informal hearings 
yesterday to begin the process to "fight" this increase and in doing so heard a lot of other conversations in 
the room.  I would urge you ALL to go and listen to a few on Monday as that is the last day allowed for now.  
Many of the people there are elderly, or are on fixed incomes and appear to be barely hanging on to their 
homes as it is.  Meanwhile I drive down Woodbury Ave Ext and see hundreds of plants and trees going down 
the middle - great if you have $$ growing on those trees.  But when you are draining your citizens dry - I 
believe it is time to stop the nonsense and put the kibosh on such USELESS projects (of which there are many 
if you want to defend that particular one).  Perhaps those funds could be re-directed towards actual PEOPLE 
who live here and have done so for decades such as myself and my family.  You have the power to do 
something about it and I would urge you to do so.  Otherwise you have proven yourselves to be one of the 
most ineffective City Councils on record.    Thank you, Daphne 
includeInRecords: on 

mailto:jwernernjit@gmail.com
mailto:mdanihel@comcast.net
mailto:daphnebureau@comcast.net
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Below is the result of your feedback form.  It was submitted by Maria DiGiacomo 
(digiacomome68@gmail.com) on Friday, September 8, 2017 at 14:37:37 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
address: 38 Beechstone #4 
 
comments: Hello,  with more and more traffic on Lafayette road, it is imperative for a cross walk button at 
the corner of Robert Avenue and Lafayette Road.  There are many people who live at Beechstone and others 
that would benefit from this as well as possibly preventing injury, accident and even worse death. 
Thank you for your consideration. 
 
includeInRecords: on 
Engage: Submit 
__________________________________________________________  
Below is the result of your feedback form.  It was submitted by Lindsay Beardsley (Saylindsay@gmail.com) on 
Saturday, September 9, 2017 at 19:44:22 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
address: 1220 Islington St 
 
comments: Please vote to make Portsmouth Non-Toxic. I was horrified last week to see the weed control 
truck driving down the sidewalk in front of my house. I would much rather have a few weeds than have my 
children exposed to harmful chemicals. Plus, there are many natural and organic ways to control weeds and 
bugs that are effective, and safe for animals, humans and the environment.  
 
includeInRecords: on 
Engage: Submit 
______________________________________________________  
Below is the result of your feedback form.  It was submitted by Linda Cunningham 
(Lunarsolinda@comcast.net) on Sunday, September 10, 2017 at 11:11:57 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
address: 579 Sagamore AVe. 
 
comments: Please make Portsmouth a Non-toxic city.  Stop the use of chemical pesticides and herbicides that 
pollute the earth, water and air and kill beneficial insects like bees and buttterflies. 
I am working on my condo association to do this also.  There are many alternatives. 
  If the City led the way, the purveyors of the non toxic solutions would have more volume and could lower 
their prices for all of us. 
 
includeInRecords: on 
Engage: Submit 
_______________________________________________________  
Below is the result of your feedback form.  It was submitted by Ronald Woods (rwoods1@hvc.rr.com) on 
Wednesday, September 13, 2017 at 21:58:50 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
address: POB 334 Woodbourne, NY 12788 
 
comments: Dear Councillors, 
Having read with great interest the article on the North Cemetery.  I do agree with, and support, the point 
that "Portsmouth has always  been a city that places such a premium on history."  Further, I agree it would be 
inappropriate and disrespectful to have the wall or the sidewalk over the unmarked graves.   
I do believe you will make a proper and respectful decision at your next meeting. in the name of those buried 
in the cemetery, the city and its residence.  Best wishes to you all. 
Respectfully, 
Professor Ronald Woods, (PHS Class of '55) 
includeInRecords: on 

mailto:digiacomome68@gmail.com
mailto:Saylindsay@gmail.com
mailto:Lunarsolinda@comcast.net
mailto:rwoods1@hvc.rr.com
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Date:    September 14, 2017    

 

To:   Honorable Mayor Jack Blalock and City Council Members 

  

From:    Nancy Colbert Puff, Acting City Manager        

 

Re:   Acting City Manager’s Comments on September 18, 2017 City Council Agenda 

 

 

Presentations:   

 
1. Revaluation Impact Analysis and Estimated Tax Rate. On Monday evening, Finance 

Director Judie Belanger will give a presentation to the City Council regarding the 

revaluation, its impact, and the estimated tax rate.  

 

2. Impact Fees.  Planning Director Juliet Walker will give a presentation to the City Council 

regarding the overview of New Hampshire rules and processes for municipal assessment 

of impact fees as a condition of subdivision or site plan approval for specific development 

projects. 

 

Acceptance of Grants and Donations: 
 

1. Acceptance of Donation to the Coalition Legal Fund.  The City of Portsmouth has 

received a donation from the Town of Rye in the amount of $5,000.00 to the Coalition 

Legal Fund, which will be utilized to continue our fight to eliminate the statewide property 

tax. 

 

I would recommend the City Council move to approve and accept the donation, as listed, 

to be placed in the Coalition Legal Fund.  Action on this matter should take place under 

Section VIII of the Agenda. 

 

 

 

 

CITY OF PORTSMOUTH                

PORTSMOUTH, NH 03801 

 
Office of the City Manager 
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Items Which Require Action Under Other Sections of the Agenda:   
 

1. Public Hearing of Proposed Resolution. 

 

1.1 Public Hearing of Proposed Resolution Re: Elderly Exemptions.  As a result of 

the September 5th City Council meeting, under Section VII of the Agenda, I am 

bringing back for a public hearing the attached Resolution for an adjustment in 

elderly exemptions. 

 

The results of the 2017 Statistical Revaluation indicate based on the estimated tax 

rate of $15.53 a median increase of $544 in taxes for the 107 taxpayers who are 

currently receiving the Elderly Exemption at the existing exemption levels of: 

 

 Age 65 to 74           $120,000  

 Age 75-79               $160,000 

 Age 80 +                 $200,000 

 

On February 16, 2016, the City Council adopted resolution #1-2016 for the fiscal 

year 2017 / tax year 2016 which decreased these exemption amounts as follows: 

 

 Age 65 to 74           From  $125,000 to $120,000  

 Age 75-79               From  $175,000 to $160,000 

 Age 80 +                 From  $225,000 to $200,000 

 

In order to reduce this impact to those who are currently qualified to receive the 

Elderly Exemption, I propose that the City Council consider adopting a Resolution 

to adjust the exemption levels back to the levels prior to tax year 2016.   

 

Rosann Lentz, the City Assessor, will present the impact to these taxpayers using 

both the current and the recommended exemption levels.  

 

Action is required regarding this matter under Section VII of the Agenda. 

 

Consent Agenda: 
  

1.      Request for License to Install Projecting Signs. Attached under Section IX of the 
Agenda are requests for a projecting sign licenses (see attached memorandums from Juliet 
Walker, Planning Director): 

 
 Joe Kelly, owner of Joe’s Pizza, for property located at 124 Congress Street 
 John Murdock, owner of Marketplace Home Mortgage for property located at 77  

Hanover Street 
 Diane Crespo, owner of Diane Crespo Fine Art Gallery for property located at 92 

Pleasant Street 
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I recommend the City Council move to approve the aforementioned Projecting Sign 

Licenses as recommended by the Planning Director and, further, authorize the Acting 

City Manager to execute these License Agreements for these requests. Action on this item 

should take place under Section IX of the Agenda. 

 

Acting City Manager’s Items Which Require Action: 
 

1. Request for Ratification of an Intergovernmental Agreement between the New 

Hampshire Division of Homeland Security and Emergency Management and the 

Community of Portsmouth, New Hampshire. The attached Intergovernmental 

Agreement between the New Hampshire Division of Homeland Security and Emergency 

Management (HSEM) and the Community of Portsmouth, New Hampshire is required if 

the City of Portsmouth wishes to make resources available for disaster requests outside the 

state through the Emergency Management Assistance Compact (EMAC). This is with the 

State of New Hampshire and provides a means to be reimbursed through Federal 

Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) or another state for costs associated with our 

resource response. This was approved and drafted by the New Hampshire Attorney General 

for response preparation. Currently, the only resource that would respond to a request is 

Chief Steve Achilles as part of the region’s Incident Management Team. 

 

The Agreement has been signed by the Acting City Manager in advance of City Council 

consideration and action. With the pending hurricanes and in preparation for any 

subsequent opportunity, Fire Chief Achilles’ believes it is important to have this 

Agreement in place sooner than later. Again, personnel or other resources cannot deploy 

through FEMA or through EMAC without this Agreement. 

 

In addition, the City Council will note that there is an area required for a State Mission #. 

The Fire Chief has been advised by the Director of Homeland Security that it is not required 

at the time of the signature and would be inserted if and when one was assigned.  

 

This is very similar to the State and Federal Homeland Security Grant process where the 

City fronts the money and covers expenses, then submits receipts for reimbursement. Any 

amounts not covered could come from a department’s operating budget or from the 

Emergency Management Office budget. 

 

I am requesting that the City Council move to ratify the Intergovernmental Agreement, as 

submitted. 

  

2. Request for Authorization to Accept Utility Easement Re: 4 Sylvester Street.  The 

owners of 4 Sylvester Street, Gary and Airial Sillanpaa, have provided a utility easement 

to the City to encompass existing drain and sewer lines that cross their property.  This 

easement is provided as a stipulation the Planning Board’s approval to construct a garage 

and accessory dwelling unit. 
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This new utility easement will replace an existing easement which was inadequate and 

needed updating.  Authority is sought both to accept the new easement and release the 

existing easement. The new easement area is highlighted in purple on the attached.    

 

I recommend the City Council move to authorize the Acting City Manager to accept a 

required utility easement Gary and Airial Sillanpaa of 4 Sylvester Street and to release the 

existing easement on the property. 

 
3. City Appointments to Cancer Cluster and Drinking Water Commissions. There are 

two new laws that have created Commissions that require the City Council to appoint 

representatives from the City as members. 

 

HB 484, now Chapter 197 attached, is a Commission to Investigate the Seacoast Cancer 

Cluster. The law requires the City Council to appoint a representative from the City of 

Portsmouth to serve on the Commission. The current Governor’s Task Force on the 

Seacoast Cancer Cluster will be dissolving and will render a report which will be reviewed 

by this new Commission. Health Officer Kim McNamara has served on the Governor’s 

Task Force on the Seacoast Cancer Cluster since its inception and would be willing to serve 

as a member of the Commission as the representative from the City of Portsmouth. 

 

HB 431, now Chapter 138, also attached, is a Commission to Study Long-Term Goals and 

Requirements for Drinking Water in the Seacoast Area. Brian Goetz, Deputy Public Works 

Director, has served on the Groundwater Commission for the State of New Hampshire and 

would be willing to serve as a member of the Commission as the representative from the 

City of Portsmouth. 

 

In the event the Council moves forward with these appointments, I recommend the 

following motions be adopted: 

 

1) Move to appoint Health Officer Kim McNamara to serve as a member of the 

Commission to Investigate the Seacoast Cancer Cluster on behalf of the City of 

Portsmouth. 

 

2) Move to appoint Deputy Public Works Director Brian Goetz to serve as a member of 

the Commission to Study Long-Term Goals and Requirements for Drinking Water in 

the Seacoast Area on behalf of the City of Portsmouth. 

 
4. 299 Vaughan Street.  On June 15, 2017, the Planning Board granted site plan review, 

wetlands conditional use, and subdivision approvals for Vaughan Street Hotel LLC 

(formerly 299 Vaughan Street LLC) to construct a five-story, 143-room hotel with 

additional ground-floor retail uses on properties currently occupied by a municipal parking 

lot and an auto parts business.    The Planning Board action requires City Council approval, 

and recording as necessary, of a series of agreements and deeds as a precondition of the 

commencement of the project.  Each of these documents is attached hereto in final draft 

form and briefly described below.   
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1. Prospective Development Incentive Agreement:  This agreement is intended to 

implement that provision of the City’s zoning ordinance (Incentive Overlay District 

Excess Community Space, Section 10.5A46.23) under which the Planning Board 

has granted a conditional use permit to the Developer allowing for the excess 

community space provided by another developer to be credited towards a future 

undetermined project.  In this case the Developer provided 47,723 of community 

space where site plan approval credits 14,884 square feet to this project.  This 

creates a credit of 28,897 square feet of “excess community space” to future 

development within the North End incentive overlay district.  Credits must be used 

within fifteen (15) years and are assignable to other developers. 

 

2. Community Space and Easement Agreement (Quitclaim Deed):  The main 

purpose of this document is to convey from the Developer to the City a parcel of 

land consisting of approximately 43,790 square feet shown on Exhibit B attached 

to the proposed Quitclaim Deed.  A brief description of this parcel is that it would 

be located behind the hotel on the waterfront of the North Mill Pond and would 

become part of the future North Mill Pond Greenway park which is a project in the 

City’s Capital Improvement Program.   

 

The deed would also accomplish the following: 

 

a. Retain from the pre-existing lot a parcel consisting of 3,942 square feet for 

the Developer (identified as the Retained Lot or the Retained Land). 

 

b. Provide the City with a ten (10’) foot wide access easement over that 

Retained Land for pedestrians and bicycles to reach the Community Space.  

 

c. Reserve for the benefit of the Developer the following easements over the 

Community Space. 

 

i. A Landscaping Maintenance Access Easement which would allow 

the developer to cross the City land being conveyed to transport 

landscaping materials to the Retained Land.  Such access is to be in 

locations and at times approved in advance by the City. 

 

ii. A Drainage Easement so that the Developer might drain surface 

water flow from its property across the Community Space. 

 

iii. A Rain Garden Drainage Easement which would provide the 

developer with a permanent easement to drain surface water from 

its remaining land and any other adjacent property it might acquire 

across the Community Space. 

 

iv. A Maintenance Easement for the perpetual right of ingress and 

egress of motor vehicles and equipment for constructing and 
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maintaining drain pipes, detention areas and the like over the 

Vaughan Street Access Easement (to be described later).  Such 

access is to be in locations and at times approved in advance by the 

City. 

 

d. Convey to the City an easement allowing public access and egress between 

the property being conveyed to the City and Vaughan Street.  Within this 

easement area the Developer reserves for itself a construction and 

Maintenance Easement as well as “air rights” beginning thirteen (13’) feet 

above the finished surface of the easement area for the future construction 

of a building.  

 

3. Green Street Access Easement:  This document is intended to grant from the 

Developer to the City an Access Easement over land of the Developer in order to 

provide a connection from Green Street to the North Mill Pond Greenway Park 

(Community Space) for future improvements that would allow for public access 

and egress for pedestrian and bicycles.  In this document the Developer reserves for 

itself easements to use the access area to construct and maintain its own buildings 

as well as the right to install right to the “air rights” beginning thirteen (13’) feet 

above the finished surface of the easement area for the future construction of a 

building. 

 

4. Green Street Widening Easement:  This deed is intended to convey to the City 

land necessary to widen Green Street adjacent to the project as shown on Exhibit A 

attached to the deed.   

 

5. Canopy Easement Agreement:  This document is intended to convey from the 

City to the Developer an easement to allow construction of a canopy over City 

property.  It is in a form routinely used by the City. 

 

6. Sidewalk Easement Deed:  This deed conveys an easement from the Developer to 

the City to allow the construction of sidewalks on public property along Green 

Street and Vaughan Street as shown on Exhibit A attached to the deed.  This, too, 

is in a form previously utilized by the City. 

 

7. Valet License Agreement:  This is an unusual agreement, utilized for the first time 

in the City of Portsmouth.  It creates a license for as long as there is a hotel located 

at 299 Vaughan Street for that hotel to have exclusive use of a portion of Vaughan 

Street on a twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) day a week basis for the purpose 

of valet parking of automobiles.   

 

In addition to the foregoing documents it will be the obligation of counsel for the 

Developers, Stebbins, Lazos & Van Der Beken, P.A., to take the following actions: 

 

a. Provide the City with a Certification that the Grantor of each deed or easement has 

the lawful authority to execute such document.  This requirement is made necessary 
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by the fact that the Developer is currently reorganizing its business arrangements 

so that the property owner of the various lots described above may be different from 

the entity which owned the properties at the time of Planning Board approval. 

 

b. Provide certification that the City’s property acquisitions, including the easements, 

will not be subject to any title encumbrances such as mortgages or liens.  This will 

be accomplished by either assuring that the City is first in title or by providing 

appropriate subordination agreements so that the City is not subject, for example, 

to losing its land or easements through foreclosure or lien execution. 

 

Each of the documents described above and attached hereto has been the subject of 

extensive negotiation between the Developer and the City (represented by Planning and 

Legal).  Accordingly, the documents are in a form recommended for approval by the City 

Council.  However, since it is likely that documents of such length and complexity will 

require minor adjustment before finalizing the transactions, an appropriate motion would 

be: 

 

MOVED, that the Acting City Manager be authorized to execute and accept the documents 

presented to the Council on this Agenda related to 299 Vaughan Street in substantial 

conformance to the form and substance of the documents as provided. 

 

5. Report Back Re: Toxic-Free Weed Control Resolution. As a report back to City 

Council, Staff has reviewed the Toxic-Free Weed Control Resolution proposed by 

Assistant City Mayor Splaine and have developed the attached revised resolution which 

seeks to clarify terminology. The Director of Public Works will be present to answer 

questions related to this proposed resolution.  

   

 Action required regarding this matter.  

 

Informational Items: 
 

1. Events Listing. For your information, attached is a copy of the Events Listing updated after 

the last City Council meeting on September 5, 2017. In addition, this can be found on the 

City’s website. 

 

2. Memorial Bridge Lighting Policy.  For your information, attached is a Memorial Bridge 

Lighting Policy effective September 18, 2017. This policy promotes events that celebrate 

the City, its civic institutions, City-recognized holidays, public events and festivals. The 

purpose of a lighting policy for the Memorial Bridge is to provide a process that allows 

charities and non-profit organizations to request the bridge be illuminated on a specific day 

and in a specific color.  
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3. Report Back Re: Sagamore Bridge Jumping.  At the September 5th City Council 

meeting, Assistant Mayor Splaine requested a report back regarding the Sagamore Bridge 

jump restrictions. The City owns and maintains the Sagamore Bridge.  Throughout its 

history, the City has posted “no jumping from the bridge signs” at this location to warn 

those considering such action of the inherent danger of doing so, as the Sagamore Creek is 

an active waterway as well as a tidal river.  The signs have been subject to occasional 

vandalism (sometimes found on the banks below).  A recent increase in activity prompted 

the City to repost the bridge this summer.  While we understand that jumping has become 

a rite of passage over generations, the City would be ill-advised to encourage an activity 

that comes with a high risk of injury.  Finally, the City’s liability insurer is strongly 

supportive of the City’s continued use of warning signs. 

 

4. Report Back Re: 2017 Annual Department Inspection’s Report. At the September 5th 

City Council meeting, Councilor Rebecca Perkins requested more information regarding 

the 2017 Annual Department Inspection’s Report. Councilor Perkins asked why the 

number and value of permits had increased but the fees had not.  This is in large part due 

to City-projects where the value, permits, and inspection numbers are counted but the fee 

is waived (e.g. the Wastewater Treatment Plant Upgrade and Dondero School).  

 

5. Letter from New Hampshire Department of Transportation Re: Acceptance into the 

Department’s Type II Highway Noise Abatement Program. For your information, 

attached is a letter from Victoria Sheehan, Commissioner of the New Hampshire 

Department of Transportation (DOT) regarding the City’s request for acceptance into the 

Department’s Type II Highway Noise Abatement program. The City is following up with 

DOT to provide them with additional information requested. 
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2017 SESSION
17-0284
01/05

HOUSE BILL 484

AN ACT establishing a commission on the seacoast cancer cluster investigation.

SPONSORS: Rep. Messmer, Rock. 24; Rep. Cushing, Rock. 21; Rep. Malloy, Rock. 23; Rep.
Berrien, Rock. 18; Rep. Bean, Rock. 21; Rep. P. Gordon, Rock. 29; Rep. H. Marsh,
Rock. 22; Sen. Innis, Dist 24; Sen. Fuller Clark, Dist 21; Sen. Feltes, Dist 15; Sen.
Bradley, Dist 3

COMMITTEE: Health, Human Services and Elderly Affairs

─────────────────────────────────────────────────────────────────

ANALYSIS

This bill establishes a commission on the seacoast cancer cluster investigation.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Explanation: Matter added to current law appears in bold italics.

Matter removed from current law appears [in brackets and struckthrough. ]

Matter which is either (a) all new or (b) repealed and reenacted appears in regular type.
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17-0284
01/05

STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

In the Year of Our Lord Two Thousand Seventeen

AN ACT establishing a commission on the seacoast cancer cluster investigation.

Be it Enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives in General Court convened:

197:1 Statement of Intent.

I. The general court recognizes that the department of health and human services found on

February 2, 2016 the existence of the first cancer cluster ever identified in the state of

New Hampshire. Specifically, the department found higher than expected incidences of 2 forms of

pediatric cancer, rhabdomyosarcoma and pleuropulmonary blastoma, in a 5-town area of the

seacoast.

II. Therefore, the general court hereby establishes a commission to investigate and analyze

the findings and related materials, develop prioritized governmental and community actions, and

report recommendations for proposed legislation.

197:2 New Subdivision; Commission on the Seacoast Cancer Cluster Investigation. Amend

RSA 126-A by inserting after section 72 the following new subdivision:

Commission on the Seacoast Cancer Cluster Investigation

126-A:73 Commission on the Seacoast Cancer Cluster Investigation Established; Membership;

Duties.

I. There is established the commission on the seacoast cancer cluster investigation.

II.(a) The members of the commission shall be as follows:

(1) Five members of the house of representatives, 3 appointed by the speaker of the

house of representatives and 2 appointed by the minority leader.

(2) Two members of the senate, one of whom shall be a member of the minority

party, appointed by the president of the senate.

(3) The commissioner of the department of health and human services, or designee.

(4) The commissioner of the department of environmental services, or designee.

(5) A representative from each of the towns and cities of Portsmouth, Greenland,

New Castle, Hampton, North Hampton, and Rye appointed by the governing body of such town or

city.

(6) Three residents of the seacoast, appointed by the governor.

(7) The New Hampshire remedial project manager, United States Environmental

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

27



CHAPTER 197
HB 484 - FINAL VERSION

- Page 2 -

Protection Agency, or designee.

(8) A hydrogeologist, appointed by the New Hampshire chapter of the United States

Geological Survey.

(9) A toxicologist or environmental health professor from Boston University or the

university of New Hampshire, appointed by the governor.

(b) Legislative members of the commission shall receive mileage at the legislative rate

when attending to the duties of the commission.

III.(a) In response to the department of health and human services' findings on February 2,

2016, the commission shall:

(1) Develop a common understanding of the key definitions and concepts of cancer

clusters and environmental investigation.

(2) Review the progress made by state and federal agencies and their partners.

(3) Delineate the potential roles and responsibilities for municipalities, state

agencies, and their partners.

(4) Provide informed communication about the cancer cluster investigation to their

constituencies.

(5) Calibrate and utilize the Seacoast New Hampshire Groundwater Availability

Study developed by the United States Geological Survey in 2003 to assess localized groundwater

flow and contaminant migration from sites selected by the commission.

(b) The commission shall solicit information from any person or entity the commission

deems relevant to its study.

IV. The members of the commission shall elect a chairperson from among the members.

The first meeting of the commission shall be called by the first-named house member. The first

meeting of the commission shall be held within 45 days of the effective date of this section. Eleven

members of the commission shall constitute a quorum.

V. The commission shall make 2 interim reports, one on or before November 1, 2017, and

one on or before November 1, 2018, and issue a final report on its findings and any

recommendations for proposed legislation to the speaker of the house of representatives, the

president of the senate, the house clerk, the senate clerk, the governor, the oversight committee on

health and human services, and the state library on or before June 30, 2020.

197:3 Repeal. RSA 126-A:73, relative to the commission on the seacoast cancer cluster

investigation, is repealed.

197:4 Contingent Renumbering. If HB 511 of the 2017 legislative session becomes law, then

RSA 126-A:73 as inserted by section 2 and repealed by 3 of this act shall be renumbered as RSA

126-A:74.

197:5 Effective Date.

I. Section 3 of this act shall take effect June 30, 2020.
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II. The remainder of this act shall take effect upon its passage.

Approved: July 05, 2017
Effective Date:
I. Section 3 effective June 30, 2020
II. Remainder effective July 5, 2017



CHAPTER 138
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8Mar2017... 0320h
04/20/2017 1317s

2017 SESSION
17-0481
08/04

HOUSE BILL 431

AN ACT establishing a commission to study long term goals and requirements for
drinking water in the seacoast area.

SPONSORS: Rep. Messmer, Rock. 24; Rep. Bean, Rock. 21; Rep. Malloy, Rock. 23; Rep. T. Le,
Rock. 31; Rep. R. Tilton, Rock. 37; Rep. H. Marsh, Rock. 22; Rep. Cushing, Rock.
21; Rep. Berrien, Rock. 18; Rep. P. Gordon, Rock. 29; Sen. Fuller Clark, Dist 21;
Sen. Bradley, Dist 3; Sen. Feltes, Dist 15; Sen. Innis, Dist 24

COMMITTEE: Resources, Recreation and Development

─────────────────────────────────────────────────────────────────

ANALYSIS

This bill establishes a commission to study long term goals and requirements for drinking water
in the seacoast area.

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

Explanation: Matter added to current law appears in bold italics.

Matter removed from current law appears [in brackets and struckthrough. ]

Matter which is either (a) all new or (b) repealed and reenacted appears in regular type.
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8Mar2017... 0320h
04/20/2017 1317s 17-0481

08/04

STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

In the Year of Our Lord Two Thousand Seventeen

AN ACT establishing a commission to study long term goals and requirements for
drinking water in the seacoast area.

Be it Enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives in General Court convened:

138:1 New Section; Seacoast Commission on Drinking Water. Amend RSA 485-F by inserting

after section 4 the following new section:

485-F:5 Seacoast Commission on Long Term Goals and Requirements for Drinking Water.

I. There is established a commission to plan for long term goals and requirements for

drinking water on the seacoast.

II. The members of the commission shall be as follows:

(a) Three members of the house of representatives, appointed by the speaker of the

house of representatives.

(b) The member of the senate representing district 21 and the member of the senate

representing district 24.

(c) A representative of Aquarion Water Company, appointed by that company, or its

successor.

(d) A representative of the drinking water source protection program in the department

of environmental services, appointed by the commissioner.

(e) A representative of the town of Rye, appointed by the governing body of that town.

(f) A representative of the town of New Castle, appointed by the governing body of that

town.

(g) A representative of the town of North Hampton, appointed by the governing body of

that town.

(h) A representative of the city of Portsmouth, appointed by the governing body of that

city.

(i) The Rockingham county planning commissioner, or designee.

(j) A representative of the town of Seabrook, appointed by the governing body of that

town.

(k) A representative of the town of Exeter, appointed by the governing body of that

town.
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(l) A representative of the town of Greenland, appointed by the governing body of that

town.

(m) An representative of the town of Newington, appointed by the governing body of

that town.

(n) A representative of the town of Stratham, appointed by the governing body of that

town.

(o) A representative of the town of Hampton, appointed by the governing body of that

town.

(p) A representative of the city of Dover, appointed by the governing body of that city.

(q) A representative of the town of Madbury, appointed by the governing body of that

town.

(r) A hydrogeologist from the United States Geological Survey, appointed by that

organization.

(s) A hydrogeologist from the university of New Hampshire, appointed by the dean of

the college of engineering and physical sciences.

III. Legislative members of the commission shall receive mileage at the legislative rate

when attending to the duties of the commission.

IV. The commission shall:

(a) Utilize and expand upon existing studies to plan for seasonal or drought supply

issues.

(b) Prepare and discuss mutual aid between seacoast towns for firefighting.

(c) Prepare and discuss mutual aid agreements for emergency or replacement drinking

water supply where contaminated.

(d) Create a centralized planning group to encourage coordination and support between

towns.

(e) Evaluate threats to groundwater quality due to environmental issues.

(f) Monitor possible new emerging contaminant threats to groundwater and drinking

water quality.

V. The members of the commission shall elect a chairperson from among the members. The

first meeting of the commission shall be called by the first-named house member. The first meeting

of the commission shall be held within 45 days of the effective date of this section. Eleven members

of the commission shall constitute a quorum.

VI. The commission shall make an interim report of its findings on November 1, 2017, and a

final report of its findings and any recommendations for proposed legislation to the speaker of the

house of representatives, the president of the senate, the house clerk, the senate clerk, the
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governor, and the state library on or before November 1, 2018.

138:2 Repeal. RSA 485-F:5, relative to the commission on long term goals and requirements for

drinking water, is repealed.

138:3 Effective Date.

I. Section 2 of this act shall take effect November 1, 2018.

II. The remainder of this act shall take effect upon its passage.

Approved: June 16, 2017
Effective Date:
I. Section 2 effective November 1, 2018
II. Remainder effective June 16, 2017
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WHEREAS, It is in the interest of public health to eliminate the use of synthetic toxic pesticides 

on City owned land, ponds, and waterways; to encourage the reduction and elimination when 

possible of the use of synthetic toxic pesticides on private property through public outreach and 

education; and to introduce and promote natural, organic management practices to prevent, and 

when necessary, control weed problems on City owned land.  

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, In accordance with the City Council adopted Eco-

Municipality status and following the City Council adopted Natural Step Process, City Staff shall 

immediately eliminate use of synthetic toxic pesticides in public places.  In addition, City Staff 

will consult with the City’s Conservation Commission to prepare an outreach program outlining 

viable alternatives to synthetic toxic pesticides for the general public’s use.  Staff shall also prepare 

an organic weed control program and implementation budget for City Council consideration as 

part of its Fiscal Year 2019 budget.  
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Start Type
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EverWalkWALK Route 1A to Four Tree Island 9/13/2017  9/ 5/2017
 9/14/2017 Diana Nyad is the contact for this event.

Music HallFILM EXPO Closure of Chestnut Street 9/15/2017  6/19/2017
 9/17/2017 Chris Curtis is the contact for this event.

This is the Telluride by the Sea Film Festival.
Dated:  September 15-17, 2017

Bottomline TechnologiesRACE Pease Tradeport 9/16/2017  6/19/2017
 9/16/2017 Holly Tennent and Melissa Mikulski are the contacts for this event.

mmikulski@bottomline.com 501-5335
htennent@bottomline.com 501-6653
This event begins at 9:00 a.m.

American Foundation for SuicidWALK Little Harbour School 9/16/2017  3/ 6/2017
 9/16/2017 Ken La Valley, Chair is the contact for this event.

This evening begins at 10:00 a.m. to Noon at Little Harbour School.
Registration begins at 8:30 a.m.

My Brest Cancer SupportRACE Portsmouth Middle School 9/17/2017 12/ 5/2016
 9/17/2017 Jennie Halstead, Executive Director if the contact.

This race begins at 7:30 a.m. with registration
Start of the race:  9:00 a.m.

Portsmouth Maritime Folk FestiFESTIVAL Congress Street, Market Square 9/23/2017  2/ 6/2017
 9/24/2017 Contact: Bruce MacIntyre

This is a two day event - Saturday events starting at 10:00 a.m. and ending at 10:00 p.m.
                                       Sunday events starting at 1:00 p.m. and ending at 5:00 p.m.

Friends of the South EndFUND South End 9/23/2017  4/ 3/2017
 9/24/2017 Caroline Amport Piper is the contact person for this event.

This event is the Fairy House Tours that runs on Saturday, September 23rd and September 24, 2017.
11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.

Granite State Wheelmen, Inc.RIDE Along Route 1A 9/23/2017 11/21/2016
 9/24/2017

Alzheimer's AssociationWALK Little Harbour School 9/24/2017  1/23/2017
 9/24/2017 Kelly Bosco is the contact for this event.

Tel. (603) 606-6590 ext. 2151
kbosco@alz.org

New Hampshire Film FestivalFILM EXPO Chestnut Street10/13/2017  6/ 5/2017
10/15/2017 Amber Day is the contact for this event.

(603) 534-0905

NH Film FestivalFESTIVAL Vaughn Mall10/14/2017  9/ 5/2017
10/14/2017 Amber Day is the contact for this event.

Portsmouth Halloween CommitteePARADE Starting at Peirce Island - thru downtown - Ending10/31/2017  6/ 5/2017
10/31/2017 Abigail Wiggin is the contact for this event.
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Seacoast Half MarathonRACE Portsmouth High School - Start and Finish11/12/2017  3/20/2017
11/12/2017 Jay Diener is the contact for this event.

This event begins at 8:30 a.m.

City of Portsmouth - Holiday PPARADE 800 Islington Street to Market Square12/ 2/2017   /  /
12/ 2/2017 Brinn Sullivan is the contact for this event.

Tel. (603) 610-4433

Arthritis FoundationRACE Little Harbour School12/10/2017  1/23/2017
12/10/2017 Thomas M. Bringle, Director of Development is the contact for this event.

Tel. (603) 724-6080 or tbringle@arthritis.org

Pro Portsmouth - First NightCELEBRATIOMarket Square12/31/2017  8/21/2017
12/31/2017 Barbara Massar is the contact for this event.















Wednesday, September 13, 2017 
 
To:  Portsmouth City Councilors 
From:  Jim Splaine, Citizen Activist 
 
On the City Council Agenda for our Monday, September 18th 
meeting, I have asked the following item to be placed under my 
name:  

 
Revisiting North Cemetery Wall Placement 

 
I am not asking "reconsideration" of our action on this issue, but 
rather that we ask our staff for a list of reasonable alternatives to 
achieve the goals presented by State Archaeologist Richard A. 
Boisvert, who made a presentation at our most recent City 
Council meeting of Tuesday, September 5th. 
 
At that time, I supported what was the unanimous vote of the 
Council to approve what was termed as a "housekeeping 
motion," which essentially validated the rebuilding of the North 
Cemetery wall over what was identified as human 
remains.  After further considering the issue and the concerns 
presented by Mr. Boisvert, and reading The Portsmouth Herald 
editorial of this past week, I believe we should revisit this 
matter. 
 
I was on the original African Burial Ground Committee 15 years 
ago, chaired by City Councilor John Hynes.  Our work included 
the initial considerations of the discoveries of human remains 
under Chestnut Street, and adjoining areas.  John Hynes' 
leadership at those early days of considering what to do was 



essential at guiding our discussion to find ways to balance the 
needs of preserving history, offering dignity to those who were 
buried there, and forever remembering their contributions to our 
community.  That the area has been turned into a permanent 
memorial commemorating our early residents is testimonial that 
we will never forget.  
 
While the current matter of the North Cemetery wall is different 
than the African Burial Ground, we similarly have an obligation 
not to forget those who are there.  While a compromise which 
we agreed to at our September 5th meeting of putting up 
markers may be a step, it seems that we are obligated to do 
more.     
 
I think The Portsmouth Herald editorial, in fact, offers an 
approach that can guide us to doing the right thing:  "In a city 
that places such a premium on history, but which for too long 
neglected North Cemetery, not doing the right thing now is 
shallow.  It would not be a major undertaking to remove a few 
parking spaces in front of the cemetery and create a park space 
that would provide a proper resting ground for those who came 
before us." 
 
Let's think this through more than we have.   
 
Thank You. 
 
Herald Editorial:  
 
City should do right thing with North Cemetery  
Editorial -- Tuesday, September 12, 2017    



State Archaeologist Richard A. Boisvert believes it is 
“inappropriate” for the city of Portsmouth to put a cemetery 
retaining wall back on top of unmarked remains found in the 
historic North Cemetery along Maplewood Avenue. 

It’s hard not to fully agree with him. The city can do better than 
simply saying the remains are best preserved by not being 
disturbed, covered by a wall and a sidewalk. 

The City Council voted unanimously last week to essentially 
ratify the decision to rebuild the wall over the human remains. 
Perhaps as more residents become aware of this issue they can 
exert pressure on the elected and other city officials to do the 
right thing. 

This is not a compare and contrast with the African Burying 
Ground Memorial Park on Chestnut Street. They are different 
issues, but they do share the commonality of holding sacred 
ground as sacred. The wall was originally created about 170 
years ago and Boisvert said it was possibly built over the 
unmarked graves because the builders didn’t know the remains 
were there. 

However North Cemetery’s boundary was compromised, the city 
has the opportunity, and actually the duty, to assure those 
buried there are not left to rest in peace under wall or even 
worse a sidewalk. 

Boisvert said a local company determined there were 18 to 21 
unmarked graves located alongside the wall and he believes 
there may be others beneath the Maplewood Avenue sidewalk in 
front of the wall. 



He agreed the city should put the wall back in its original space, 
but only as a temporary measure. 

He then simply asked for the city to move the wall 18 inches 
closer to the street. This, honestly, doesn’t seem to be enough to 
properly honor the city ancestors buried beneath the wall and 
sidewalk. There was no effort to determine who these people 
may have been and Boisvert said the city did not use “ground 
penetrating radar” to locate other remains while the ground 
was still open while the wall was being restored. 

Boisvert said in the early Colonial era, slaves or others 
“marginalized in society” were sometimes buried outside 
cemetery walls. 

It’s a sad a reflection on the city to be so cavalier about 
maintaining the integrity of perhaps the state’s most historic 
cemetery, which includes former Gov. John Langdon, William 
Whipple, a signer of U.S. Declaration of Independence, and 
Prince Whipple, a slave freed by Whipple in 1781. The cemetery 
is listed in the National Historic Register. 

In a city that places such a premium on history, but which for 
too long neglected North Cemetery, not doing the right thing 
now is shallow. 

It would not be a major undertaking to remove a few parking 
spaces in front of the cemetery and create a park space that 
would provide a proper resting ground for those who came 
before us. Should there be leadership on behalf of city officials 
it’s not difficult to imagine private fundraising and contributions 
could be made to the effort. The city did, as part of its approval 



process of the North End Portsmouth, accept $25,000 from 
developer Chris Thompson to preserve and repair the North 
Cemetery retaining wall. 

Doing the right thing will enhance North Cemetery and properly 
respect people who were sadly forgotten. 
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ACTION ITEMS 
 

PARKING and TRAFFIC SAFETY COMMITTEE MEETING 
 

8:00 A.M. – September 7, 2017 
City Hall – Eileen Dondero Foley Council Chambers 

 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Brad Lown, Chairman 

Nancy Colbert Puff, Acting City Manager 
James Heinz, Deputy Fire Chief 
Members: Harold Whitehouse, Ronald Cypher, Shari 
Donnermeyer and Mary Lou McElwain 

 
CITY STAFF PRESENT: Eric Eby, Parking and Transportation Engineer 

Juliet Walker, Planning Director 
Benjamin Fletcher, Parking Director 

 
MEMBERS ABSENT: Peter Rice, Director of Public Works 
    Frank Warchol, Police Captain 
    Ted Gray, Member 
 
 
Action Items requiring an immediate ordinance during the next Council meeting:   

None 
       
Temporary Action Items requiring an ordinance during the annual omnibus: 

Action Item: VI.E. -  Prohibit parking on the west side of Vaughn Street beginning 
150’ from Maplewood Avenue and ending at a point 200’ from Maplewood Avenue, 
and on the south side of Raynes Avenue beginning 200’ from Maplewood Avenue and 
ending at a point 260’ from Maplewood Avenue. 

 
1. Accepted and placed on file meeting minutes from July 6, 2017. 

 
2. Accepted and placed on file two financial reports (totals through June 30th and July 

31, 2017).  
 

3. Public Comment. Three Speakers: Elizabeth Bratter, Jason Jenkins and Cindy 
Fessenden. 

 
4. (VI.A.) Action Item: Driveway permit application at 90 Cutts Street – VOTED to 

approve the driveway permit application as submitted. 
  

5. (VI.B.) Action Item: Driveway permit application at 70 Court Street – VOTED to 
approve the driveway permit application as submitted.  



 

2 
 

 
Public Comment. One Speaker: William Scott 

 
6. (VI.C.) Action Item: Request for crosswalk on Grafton Drive at Sherburne Road – 

VOTED to have staff collect data, evaluate, and report back with a 
recommendation at next month’s meeting. 
 

7. (VI.D.) Action Item: Request for crosswalk on Woodbury Avenue at Edmond Avenue 
– VOTED to have staff collect data on pedestrian and vehicle traffic volumes and 
report back with a recommendation at next month’s meeting.  
 

8. (VI.E.) Action Item: Request to restrict parking on the corners of Vaughn Street – 
VOTED to restrict parking on the inside corner of Vaughn Street 150’ from 
Maplewood Avenue, and on the inside corner of Raynes Avenue 200’ from 
Maplewood Avenue. 
 

9. (VII.A.) Action Item: Citywide crosswalk inventory – No action required by the 
Committee. 

 
10. Public Comment. One Speaker: Cindy Fessenden 

 
11. Informational: Sign inventory underway – No action required by the Committee. 

 
12. Adjournment – At 8:40 a.m., VOTED to adjourn. 

 
Respectfully submitted by: 
 
Amy Chastain 
Secretary to the Committee 



MEETING MINUTES 
 

PARKING and TRAFFIC SAFETY COMMITTEE MEETING 
 

8:00 A.M. – September 7, 2017 
City Hall – Eileen Dondero Foley Council Chambers 

 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER: 
 

Chairman Lown called the meeting to order at 7:59 a.m. 
 
 

II. ROLL CALL: 
 

Members Present: 
Chairman, Brad Lown 
Acting City Manager, Nancy Colbert Puff 
Deputy Fire Chief, James Heinz 
Member, Harold Whitehouse 
Member, Ronald Cypher 
Member, Shari Donnermeyer  
Alternate Member, Mary Lou McElwain 
 
Staff Advisors Present: 
Parking and Transportation Engineer, Eric Eby 
Planning Director, Juliet Walker 

      Parking Director, Benjamin Fletcher 
 

Members Absent: 
Public Works Director, Peter Rice 
Police Captain, Frank Warchol 
Member, Ted Gray 

 
 
III. ACCEPTANCE OF THE MINUTES: 
 
Harold Whitehouse moved to accept the meeting minutes of July 6, 2017. 
Seconded by Shari Donnermeyer. Motion passed 7-0. 
 
 
IV. FINANCIAL REPORTS: 
 
Mary Lou McElwain moved to accept the financial reports dated June 30 and July 31, 2017. 
Seconded by Harold Whitehouse. Motion passed 7-0. 
 
Harold Whitehouse requested the reports be publicized. Mary Lou McElwain requested a 
breakdown or additional narrative of each line item listed on the report.  



Parking and Traffic Safety Committee Meeting 
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Parking and Traffic Safety Committee meeting video available at:  
https://www.youtube.com/user/CityofPortsmouth 

 

V. PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 
Elizabeth Bratter spoke to a letter she submitted to the Committee dated June 21, 2017, 
regarding the temporary crosswalk at Islington Street and Albany Street. She objected to the 
crosswalk and bump-outs at that location due to safety issues. She provided suggestions to 
make the crosswalk safer if it is permanently installed. 
 
Jason Jenkins spoke to action item VI.B. [Driveway permit application at 70 Court Street]. He 
expressed opposition to a curb cut being installed on Mark Street because the street is only one 
lane wide and a dead-end.  
 
Cindy Fessenden spoke to action item VI.C. [Request for crosswalk on Grafton Drive at 
Sherburne Road]. She asked to speak after the Committee discussed the action item. 
 
Ron Cypher commented on the need to educate the public on how to use a crosswalk. He 
suggested publishing an article in the newspaper to raise awareness. Acting City Manager, 
Nancy Colbert Puff, stated the information could be published on the Public Works webpage 
and possibly in the newspaper.  
 
 
VI. NEW BUSINESS: 
 
A. Driveway permit application at 90 Cutts Street. Harold Whitehouse stated the Committee 
conducted an on-site visit on Tuesday, September 5, 2017. He moved to approve the driveway 
permit application as submitted. Seconded by Shari Donnermeyer. 
 
Mr. Whitehouse stated that a duplex is being constructed on a corner lot. The footings and 
foundation have been constructed. There are two driveways proposed, each on a separate 
street.   He supported the driveway configuration because each is being accessed from a 
separate street. Shari Donnermeyer concurred. She expressed concern that the foundation was 
already constructed prior to Committee approval, but stated she would support the motion.  
 
Mary Lou McElwain expressed concern regarding the process where the structure is 
constructed before the driveway permit application is brought before the PTS Committee. The 
Committee discussed previous action items where an applicant constructed a dwelling unit 
without obtaining a driveway permit before construction. Acting City Manager, Nancy Colbert 
Puff, stated she is on the Planning Board. The Planning Board does not approve single or two 
family dwelling units. She stated the Planning Board would be informed of the concerns 
expressed by the PTS Committee members. She also expressed concern regarding the trend of 
applicants moving forward without obtaining approvals before construction: this is not City 
Policy.  
 
Vote 5-2, to approve the driveway permit application as submitted. Mary Lou McElwain and 
Acting City Manager, Nancy Colbert Puff, voted opposed.  
 
 

https://www.youtube.com/user/CityofPortsmouth
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https://www.youtube.com/user/CityofPortsmouth 

 

B. Driveway permit application at 70 Court Street. Eric Eby stated an existing deed granted 
70 Court Street access to Mark Street and Rogers Street from the abutter’s property at 82 Court 
Street. Both properties are allowed access to the side streets.  
 
Chairman Lown asked if the Legal Department provided guidance regarding the construction of 
a sidewalk on Mark Street obstructing the access to the properties. Eric Eby stated the Legal 
Department advised the Committee to vote on the application. If the permit was denied, the 
matter would need further legal review.  
 
Harold Whitehouse moved to approve the driveway permit application as submitted. Seconded 
by Ron Cypher.  
 
The Committee discussed the traffic concerns presented by Mr. Jenkins and the process, 
access and signage if the parking lot was permitted as a private parking lot with a pay kiosk.  
 
Eric Eby stated the City was in the process of constructing a sidewalk on Mark Street when the 
issue of property access was presented to the Department of Public Works. Approval of the 
action item would make the driveway official: it would be compliant with the existing deed. 
 
Deputy Fire Chief Heinz supported the motion because it allowed access to the back of the 
building from Mark Street and Rogers Street.  
 
Vote 7-0, to approve the driveway permit application as submitted. 
 
William Scott displayed a 1955 photograph to the Committee of the property, building and right-
of-way access.  
  
 
C. Request for crosswalk on Grafton Drive at Sherburne Road. Mary Lou McElwain stated 
the Committee conducted an on-site visit at 8:30 a.m. on Tuesday, September 5, 2017. She 
stated traffic volumes were very heavy. Eric Eby stated Cindy Fessenden presented the request 
to the Committee for review. Last week he placed a traffic camera at the location and gathered 
preliminary data. The data showed 20 pedestrians a day crossing at the location. He stated 
there were concerns regarding limited sight lines, traffic volume, speeds and Grafton Road 
curve issues. He recommended reporting back to the Committee after he has had time to collect 
more data and evaluate the results. 
 
Mary Lou McElwain moved to have staff collect data, evaluate, and report back with a 
recommendation at next month’s meeting. Seconded by Shari Donnermeyer. Vote 7-0, to have 
staff collect data, evaluate, and report back with a recommendation at next month’s 
meeting. 
 
 
D. Request for crosswalk on Woodbury Avenue at Edmond Avenue. Ron Cypher stated the 
Committee conducted an on-site visit on Tuesday, September 5, 2017. He moved to have staff 
collect data on pedestrian and vehicle traffic volumes and report back with a recommendation at 

https://www.youtube.com/user/CityofPortsmouth
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next month’s meeting. Seconded by Shari Donnermeyer. Vote 7-0, to have staff collect data 
on pedestrian and vehicle traffic volumes and report back with a recommendation at next 
month’s meeting. 
 
 
E. Request to restrict parking on the corners of Vaughn Street.  Shari Donnermeyer moved 
to recommend restricting parking on the inside corner of Vaughn Street 150’ from Maplewood 
Avenue, and on the inside corner of Raynes Avenue 200’ from Maplewood Avenue. She also 
opposed removing on-street parking, but supported this request because of safety concerns. 
Seconded by Mary Lou McElwain. 
 
Ron Cypher asked if removing two parking spaces on the inside corner of Vaughn Street would 
be sufficient. He recommended removing three parking spaces because of the blind corner. Eric 
Eby recommended starting with two parking spaces and re-evaluate as needed. 
 
Vote 7-0, to restrict parking on the inside corner of Vaughn Street 150’ from Maplewood 
Avenue, and on the inside corner of Raynes Avenue 200’ from Maplewood Avenue. 
 
 
VII. OLD BUSINESS: 
 
A. Citywide crosswalk inventory. Eric Eby provided a map in the packet of the existing 
crosswalks in the City. There are approximately 300 crosswalks. In the downtown, there are six 
weeble signs. The Department of Public Works has one painting crew assigned to crosswalk 
maintenance.  
 
Harold Whitehouse mentioned that pedestrians in the downtown continue to be distracted by 
electronic devices while using crosswalks. He stated a city in Rhode Island adopted an 
ordinance or policy regarding pedestrians looking at electronic devices while crossing the street 
in a Central Business District.  
 
Mary Lou McElwain thanked Eric Eby for the map. She requested more weebles and flashing 
lights be installed at crosswalks to improve safety. She also suggested staff discuss the criteria 
and warrants to be satisfied for a crosswalk when requested by a citizen.  
 
 
VIII. PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 
Cindy Fessenden spoke a second time regarding action item VI.C. [Request for crosswalk on 
Grafton Drive at Sherburne Road]. She is a resident of Pannaway Manor and frequently walks 
the Grafton Drive and Sherburne Road area. She presented a petition signed by 56 adults and 
children, requesting a crosswalk. She obtained the signatures while walking the area. She 
described the area as lacking sidewalks, existing sidewalks are in poor condition and the heavy 
traffic volumes. She said that pedestrians do not feel safe crossing on Grafton Drive at 
Sherburne Road and that explained why the pedestrian count was low. 
 

https://www.youtube.com/user/CityofPortsmouth
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IX. INFORMATIONAL: 

 
A.      Sign inventory underway. Eric Eby stated a consulting firm was hired to conduct an 
inventory of every road sign in the City. A report and database will be provided. The inventory 
includes all road signs (excluding street name signs). The project will take several months. The 
information provided will be useful in examining the City’s inventory.  
 
Mary Lou McElwain requested an update on the Zagster and Portsmouth Parking Shuttle 
programs. She requested the PTS Committee be notified of future City Council Work Sessions 
involving parking and traffic related issues. The Committee was not notified in the packet of the 
September 5, 2017, City Council Work Session.  
 
Mary Lou McElwain asked for an update regarding the Parkside Condo request to move the 
Zagster bike station to an on-street parking space on State Street. Eric Eby stated the action 
item was under review and would be addressed in a future meeting. She also asked for a 
general update on outstanding action items from previous meetings. Eric Eby stated all action 
items are addressed as staff work load and priorities permit.   
 

 
X. MISCELLANEOUS: Harold Whitehouse thanked Chairman Lown for his outstanding 
leadership on the Committee. All Committee members concurred. Chairman Lown is not 
seeking re-election to the Portsmouth City Council in 2018. 
 
XI. ADJOURNMENT – at 8:40 a.m., VOTED to adjourn. 
 
Respectfully submitted by: 
 
Amy Chastain 
Secretary to the Committee 

https://www.youtube.com/user/CityofPortsmouth




 

BE IT RESOLVED:  Endorsement to Move Forward Toward Offshore Wind Development 

WHEREAS, the New England Governors and Eastern Canadian Premiers agreed on regional greenhouse 
gas emission targets for 2030 and 2050, and the State of New Hampshire has established a Climate Change 
Policy Taskforce that recommends an 80 percent reduction in greenhouse gases by 2050, and has 
developed The New Hampshire Climate Action Plan to achieve that goal, and needs to work toward a 
sustainable energy system to ensure protection of the health of its people, environment, and economy 
before this date; and 

WHEREAS, the City Council voted unanimously to declare Portsmouth an Eco-Municipality in 2007 
and signed a resolution which fully acknowledges Portsmouth's commitment and desire to become more 
sustainable; and 

WHEREAS, through the development of the Portsmouth 2025 Master Plan residents expressed a strong 
desire for the City to be more resilient to the adverse effects of climate change and more proactive in 
reducing greenhouse gas emissions and conserve resources to help mitigate the impacts of climate change 
for future generations; and 

WHEREAS, the City Council voted unanimously to authorize the Mayor to sign a letter promoting the 
Paris Climate Agreement’s goals in 2017 calling for increasing efforts to cut greenhouse gas emissions, 
create a clean energy economy, and stand for environmental justice; and 

WHEREAS, the federal Department of Energy’s National Renewable Energy Laboratory has determined 
that the Gulf of Maine has significant potential wind power capacity in excess of 50 gigawatts within 50 
miles of the coasts of New Hampshire, Maine and northeast Massachusetts, and that utilizing just a small 
percentage of this potential, combined with other renewable resources, could provide much of the future 
power needs of our region; and 

WHEREAS, operation of floating wind farms 10 to 50 miles off our coast is expected to provide 
environmental and public health benefits relative to existing conventional power sources; and 

WHEREAS, a bipartisan 2015 New Hampshire legislative study committee concluded that "The wind 
resource off of New Hampshire’s coast has the potential to generate significant amounts of electricity," 
and that services supporting "offshore wind development has the potential to generate significant 
economic activity within Portsmouth Harbor"; and   

WHEREAS, the 2015 New Hampshire legislative study committee recommends that the Governor 
explore cooperative offshore wind industry development with Maine and Massachusetts, including 
regional long-term resource planning facilitated by the federal Bureau of Ocean Energy Management, 
which requires the Governor to request formation of an intergovernmental Task Force and stakeholder 
process to plan for regional offshore wind development. 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the City of Portsmouth hereby supports efforts to develop 
wind power off the New Hampshire coast and urges Governor Sununu to engage other regional leaders 
on this important economic development opportunity and supports a formal request to the federal Bureau 
of Ocean Energy Management to form a Task Force and stakeholder process to plan for regional offshore 
wind development in the Gulf of Maine.  



 

This Resolution shall take effect upon passage and written notice of support will be sent to Governor 
Sununu. 

APPROVED: 

     

JACK BLALOCK, MAYOR    

ADOPTED BY THE CITY COUNCIL: 



  

BLOWING IN THE WIND - BLOWING IN THE WIND - Building  Building  
Sustainable Power for the NH SeacoastSustainable Power for the NH Seacoast

Presented by 
Doug Bogen
Director, 
Seacoast Anti-Pollution League

Steering Comm. Member, 350 NH

August 15 , 2017

ENVISIONING A 
LIVABLE FUTURE



  

PROBLEMPROBLEM:  An Unsustainable :  An Unsustainable 
Energy SystemEnergy System

 Climate Disruption
 Air Pollution
 Fossil Fuel Limits
 Old Inefficient Power 

Plants
 Catastrophe In-

Waiting
 “Fossilized” Thinking



  

SOLUTION:SOLUTION:  The 4 “S's”The 4 “S's”
Sustainability, Safety, Security, SanitySustainability, Safety, Security, Sanity

Renewable Power

Rules!



  



  

SOLUTION: SOLUTION: Ocean Power Ocean Power 
from The Gulf of Mainefrom The Gulf of Maine

 Huge Power Potential 
   Just Offshore

 Goal of 5000 MW in Gulf 
of Maine by 2030

 Renewable Power for 
Whole State and Beyond

Available at:
https://www1.maine.gov/dacf/mcp/
downloads/finalreport_123109.pdf



  

The Maine Plan - As developed by The Maine Plan - As developed by 
2009 Ocean Energy Task Force2009 Ocean Energy Task Force



  

SOLUTION: SOLUTION: Offshore WindOffshore Wind
US Dept. of Energy Report:

 40,000 MW wind power 
available off NE/NY coasts

 2600 MW potential just off 
NH coast – all we need!

 6,000 MW already 
proposed along East Coast

 Nationwide, could see 
10,000 MW by 2020  -         
  54,000 MW by 2030

Available at:
http://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy10osti/45889.pdf

 

http://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy10osti/45889.pdf


  



  



  



  



  

EUROPE: Blowing Us AwayEUROPE: Blowing Us Away

A Decade Ahead of 
U.S. in Offshore Wind

 12,600 MW/81 farms 
Installed, as of 2016

 40,000 MW 
Proposed by 2020

 150,000 MW 
Proposed by 2030



  

Going Offshore – In Deep WaterGoing Offshore – In Deep Water

 Avoids Need for 
Deep Piers, 
Large Sea Bed 
Footprint

 Benefits from 
Better Winds 
Further Out

 Further from 
People, Birds, 
Beach View



  

Dry Dock Based ConstructionDry Dock Based Construction

 Windfloat – in Portugal
2 MW turbine

 Constructed at Port

 Towed to Wind Farm 
Site

 Allows for Assembly 
Line Construction



  

Floating Wind Power WorldwideFloating Wind Power Worldwide

JAPAN:
Beyond
Fukushima

Portugal: WindFloatScotland: Hywind



  

Today: Gulf of MaineToday: Gulf of Maine
UMO 1/8 Scale Prototype
 Launched off Castine, Maine
 Grid-connected - June 13, 2013

• 20 kw Turbine

• Composite/concrete 
materials  – will not rust!

• Full-scale 12MW farm to 
be launched this decade



  

TODAY:TODAY: Block Island Wind Farm Block Island Wind Farm
First Offshore of U.S.!First Offshore of U.S.!



  

BOEM: E. Coast Wind Lease AreasBOEM: E. Coast Wind Lease Areas

• Determined by Task 
Force/Stakeholder 
Process

• 12 Task Forces in 
Operation Nationwide

• Active Projects off 
MA, NY, NJ, MD, VA

•No Activity North of 
Cape Cod



  

Tomorrow: Gulf of MaineTomorrow: Gulf of Maine
 2 Turbine/12MW farm

 Install date: 2019

  $120 million cost

 340 new jobs

 Cost to ratepayers: 
     75 cents/month

 Next step:  500 MW 
windfarm - $2.5 Billion 



  

TOMORROW: MegaTurbinesTOMORROW: MegaTurbines

 8-12 MW each 

 5-700 ft. tall

 4-500 ft. rotor 
span



  

Wind Farms on the High SeasWind Farms on the High Seas



  

View From the BeachView From the Beach

12 Miles Out - They’re Out of Sight!



  

Undersea PowerlinesUndersea Powerlines  
– Electric Superhighways– Electric Superhighways

• Consortium Led 
by Google

• $5 Billion 
Invested Already

• Beginning with 
Delaware – NJ, 
then up-down 
Entire East Coast

• New proposals 
for Gulf of Maine



  

Gulf of Maine Powerline?Gulf of Maine Powerline?



  

Cost of Power – Coming Down!Cost of Power – Coming Down!

Sources: Univ. of Delaware Initiative on Offshore Wind,    
             Bloomberg New Energy Finance



  

Economic BenefitsEconomic Benefits
 Maine Wind Plan Brings: 

- $20 Billion to State Economy
- 16,700 New Jobs
- Stops $5 Billion in Energy      
   Purchases Leaving State

 Nationally (DOE):
  - $168 million fed. funding now
  - $70 Billion/yr investment 

 by 2030
  - 200,000 New Jobs



  

What They’re Saying What They’re Saying 
about Offshore Wind:about Offshore Wind:

“The reality is, these are so large — no matter the design — 
that there is no way they can be delivered by road, by rail or 
by sea. They are going to be built on the shore, which is 
good news for Maine.” 

Des FitzGerald, VP of business dev. for Principle Power Inc.

“In [the U.S. in] 2020, wind will be one of the most competitive 
power generation technologies, cheaper than coal and nuclear 
technologies and at least comparable to gas.”

Robert Clover, research director, Make Consulting



  

Existing Marine Facilities Existing Marine Facilities 
in Portsmouth Harborin Portsmouth Harbor



  

Wind Turbines Come to Wind Turbines Come to 
PortsmouthPortsmouth – June, 2011 – June, 2011

Why Not The Other 
Way Around?



  

NH Legislative Study – 2014NH Legislative Study – 2014

“The wind resource off of New Hampshire’s coast has the 
potential to generate significant amounts of electricity...”

“Offshore wind development has the potential to generate 
significant economic activity within Portsmouth Harbor, other 
coastal communities, and even communities farther inland.”

Recommends: Governor request BOEM to form a multi-state 
intergovernmental task force and stakeholder process



  

Toward a Sustainable FutureToward a Sustainable Future
Next Steps:

 Build Broader Coalition 
of Interested Parties

 Engage Local Officials, 
Politicians and 
Business/Labor 
Leaders 

 Press State/Federal 
Officials for Action



  

WindWind  Alliance for a Seacoast/Shipyard Alliance for a Seacoast/Shipyard 
In Sustainable Transition (WindASSIST)In Sustainable Transition (WindASSIST)

Members:

 Seacoast Anti-Pollution League
 SEAREI
 Seacoast Peace Response
 Portsmouth-Severodvinsk Connection
 NH Peace Action
 Peace Action Maine
 NH 350.org
 NH Sierra Club

Funded in part by:
NE Grassroots Environmental Fund
Anne Slade Frey Charitable Trust

For more info/questions/comments

 Contact: dbogen@metrocast.net
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